
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Central Bedfordshire 
Council 
Priory House 
Monks Walk 
Chicksands,  
Shefford SG17 5TQ 

 
  

  
please ask for Sandra Hobbs 

direct line 0300 300 5257 
date 18 November 2010 

 
NOTICE OF MEETING 

 
 

CHILDREN'S SERVICES OVERVIEW & SCRUTINY 
COMMITTEE (SPECIAL) 

 
 

Date & Time 
Tuesday, 30 November 2010 10.00 a.m. 

 
Venue at 

Room 15, Priory House, Monks Walk, Shefford, SG17 5TQ 
 
 

 
Richard Carr 
Chief Executive 

 
To:     The Chairman and Members of the CHILDREN'S SERVICES OVERVIEW & 
 SCRUTINY COMMITTEE: 
 

Cllrs J Street (Chairman), Mrs D B Gurney (Vice-Chairman), Mrs A Barker, 
P A Blaine, D Bowater, N B Costin, Dr R Egan, P Hollick, K Janes and 
A Shadbolt 
 

 
[Named Substitutes: 
Cllrs: I Dalgarno, Mrs S A Goodchild, J G Jamieson, Mrs M Mustoe and 
A M Turner] 

 
Co-optees:  Ms Copley (Parent Governor), Ms Image (Roman Catholic 
Diocese), Mr Landman (Parent Governor), Mr Reynolds (Church of England 
Diocese) and Mr Sear (Parent Governor) 

 
All other Members of the Council - on request 

 
MEMBERS OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC ARE WELCOME TO ATTEND THIS 

MEETING 



 
 

AGENDA 

 
 
1. Apologies for Absence 
  

Apologies for absence and notification of substitute members. 
 

2. Members' Interests 
  

To receive from Members any declarations and the nature thereof in relation 
to:- 
 
(a) personal interests in any agenda item 
 
(b) personal and prejudicial interests in any agenda item 
 
(c) any political whip in relation to any agenda item. 
 
 

 
Reports 

 

Item Subject Page Nos. 

3 Corporate Budget Strategy - Service 
Reconfiguration & Reduction Savings Proposals 
 
To consider the viability and suitability of the service 
reconfiguration and reduction proposals relating to the 
Children’s Services Directorate. 
 
 

  3 - 8 

 



 
 
 
Meeting: Children’s Services Overview & Scrutiny Committee 

Date: 30 November 2010 

Subject: Corporate Budget Strategy – Service Reconfiguration & 
Reduction Savings Proposals 
 

Report of: Cllr Maurice Jones, Portfolio Holder Finance, Governance & People  

Summary: The report allows Members the opportunity to consider the viability and 
suitability of the service reconfiguration and reduction proposals relating 
to the Children’s Services Directorate. 

 
 
Advising Officer: Richard Ellis, Director of Customer & Shared Services 

Contact Officer: Bernard Carter, Overview & Scrutiny Manager 

Public/Exempt: Public 

Wards Affected: All 

Function of: Council 

 
 

CORPORATE IMPLICATIONS 

Council Priorities: 
 
The corporate budget strategy impacts upon all 5 Council priorities. 
 
Financial: 

As detailed in the report. 
 
Legal: 

As detailed in the report. 
 
Risk Management: 

As detailed in the report. 
 
Staffing (including Trades Unions): 

As detailed in the report. 
 
Equalities/Human Rights: 

As detailed in the report. 
 
Community Safety: 

As detailed in the report. 
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Sustainability: 

As detailed in the report. 
 

 
RECOMMENDATIONS: 

1. that the Children’s Services Overview & Scrutiny Committee: 
 

 (a) considers the viability and suitability of the service reconfiguration 
and reduction proposals relating to the Children’s Services 
Directorate; and 
 

 (b) submits its comments, observations and recommendations, if any, 
to the next meeting of the Executive on 7 December 2010. 
 

 
 
1. 
 

As Members will be aware, at its meeting of 2 November 2010 the Executive 
considered the report of its Portfolio Holder for Finance, Governance & People 
regarding the council’s Corporate Budget Strategy. 
 

2. 
 

Contained within the Executive report (at Appendices A and B) were a number 
of outline savings proposals affecting all four directorates and the Office of the 
Chief Executive, which were approved in principle subject to further 
consultation with relevant Overview & Scrutiny Committees on those service 
reconfiguration and reduction proposals contained within Appendix B to the 
Executive report. 
 

3. Members of the Children’s Services Overview & Scrutiny Committee are 
therefore asked to consider the viability and suitability of these proposals, 
which for ease of reference are attached to this report. Any comments, 
observations or recommendations arising will be submitted to the next meeting 
of the Executive on 7 December 2010. 
 

4. 
 

In order to save the cost of reproducing the whole Corporate Budget Strategy 
report however, Members are asked to bring their 2 November Executive 
agenda with them to the meeting on 30 November 2010. 
 

 
Appendix:  Appendix B(i) – Saving Proposals - Service Reconfiguration and 
Reductions Additional Information 
 
[A copy of the papers for the Executive on 2 November can be found at: 
 
http://www.centralbedfordshire.gov.uk/modgov/ieListDocuments.aspx?CId=577&MId=3
344&Ver=4] 
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APPENDIX B(i) 
 

SAVING PROPOSALS 
 
SERVICE RECONFIGURATION AND REDUCTIONS 
 
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION 
 
Children’s Services 
 
CS4 - Special Education Needs – Service Reductions 
 
Background 
The Government has published a Green Paper on Special Education Needs. 
Building on this, the Council will be expected to target resource on the truly 
vulnerable pupils and families. The Council will focus on its statutory 
obligations and where services are not statutory, will arrange for decreased 
monitoring of schools and delegation of as many special needs services 
where possible.  

 
Rationale for Service Change  
The Council will retain a small core team to discharge statutory duties with 
schools taking greater responsibility for provision of services to pupils with 
special educational needs. With the support of the reduced core team, 
schools will be asked to deliver collaborative services though Trusts, 
Federations and Partnerships. 

 
Financial Savings 
This will bring a saving of £128K in 2011/12 with a further £272K in 2012/13. 
This can be achieved by service restructure and the deletion of 5 full time 
equivalent posts.  The role of other staff may change and be refocused.  In 
2011/2012 there will be savings gains in individual pupil support packages 
and support packages for schools when they are not considered to be the 
truly vulnerable or in need of statutory provision.  

 
Service Implications and Impact  
Parents will need to be informed of the change and the revised arrangements 
will need to be clear.  
The most vulnerable pupils will have statements of special educational need 
and this statutory requirement will remain. 

 
CS5 – Remodelling of services to Young People including the Youth 
Service – Service Reduction 
 
Background  
The proposals will move the youth service and all other cross directorate 
services that support young people towards less Council run provision and 
more volunteering. A commissioning approach with schools and volunteers 
will be adopted, focusing on the truly vulnerable. 
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Rationale for Service Change  
The Council will move to supporting young people through external 
partnership arrangements.  To make provision for young people and to listen 
to their views is a statutory requirement.  The Council has discretion over the 
way it delivers this provision.  This change will involve the re-commissioning of 
youth clubs and other youth provision in consultation with the voluntary and 
third sector.  Services to young people will be brought into a single point of 
contact within the Directorate with a focus on the truly vulnerable. A review of 
the cost of the Youth Offending Service will also be undertaken to maximise 
efficiency. 

 
Financial Savings 
This will bring a saving of £570K in 2011/12 and £1.328 in 2012/13. This can 
be achieved by the reduction of 13 full time equivalent posts and some 
refocusing of other posts.  Some part time and temporary sessional posts may 
also be affected as the proposals are developed.  The 2012/13 proposal is 
more challenging but will build on the capacity building with schools and the 
voluntary sector undertaken in 2011/12.   

 
Service Implications and Impact  
The reduction of posts will require application of the Council’s Management of 
Change Policy.   
The role of the Council will change towards partnerships and volunteering in 
line with the "Big Society" initiatives.  
Members will notice that local services are delivered increasingly in 
partnership with the voluntary sector. 

 
 CS8 - Parenting Support – Service Reduction 
 
Background  
Parenting support is activity aimed at providing information, advice and 
support to parents and carers to help them in bringing up their children.  The 
proposal is to raise the threshold for accessing all types of parenting support 
across the Directorate to include only those families that are considered truly 
vulnerable.   The strategy for those who are not considered to be the truly 
vulnerable will be developed as part of the approach to use more volunteers.  
 
Rationale for Service Change  
Provision of support to Parents is a statutory requirement.  The Council has 
discretion over the level and delivery of the provision. Work will be undertaken 
to encourage volunteering in local communities via Sure Start and Children's 
Centres.  When the Government's early intervention strategy is announced, 
expected in January 2011, there may be some external financial support 
available for these initiatives. Parenting support across the Directorate will be 
brought into a single point of contact. 

 
Financial Savings 
This will bring a saving of £100K in 2011/12. This will be achieved by a mix of 
reduction of grant supported activity and the reduction of 2 full time equivalent 
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posts. There will be some rationalisation of the roles of other part time and 
sessional post holders. 

 
Service Implications and Impact  
Parents and families may note that they may be referred to volunteers for 
support.  
Schools will notice provision focuses only on the truly vulnerable.   
 
CS9 - Music Service – Service Reduction for the financial year 2012/2013 
 
Background  
The Music Service is a shared service providing support and tuition to pupils 
across the Bedford Borough and Central Bedfordshire.  The Music Service is 
currently funded from both Council’s budgets and the Standards Fund. This 
proposal removes Central Bedfordshire Council’s contribution by 2012/2013. 

 
Rationale for Service Change  
In light of the review by Government of the Standards Fund and the Council’s 
own savings targets, steps to reshape and refocus of the service is on-going. 
This proposal will remove the Council's contribution to the music service with 
a view to full cost recharge on all activity offered to schools or parents. The 
proposal and the consequential re-organisation will have a long lead time 
hence the proposal is for 2012/2013. 

  
Financial Savings 
This will bring a saving of £272K in 2012/13.  A music service re-organisation 
will occur during 2011/2012 building on the 2010/2011 management re-
organisation and the number of posts affected will be identified at that time. 
This review will be informed when the outcome of the national Henley Review 
on funding for music services is known. It closed the call for evidence in 
October but the publication date is unknown.  

 
Service Implications and Impact  
The reduction of posts will require application of the Council’s Management of 
Change Policy.  
Schools and Parents will be asked to buy back at full cost. 
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